DOI: 10.32481/djph.2021.03.005

# Disability as a Determinant of Health:

# **Lessons from the Pandemic**

Elizabeth Ashford;<sup>1</sup> Michael Atkins;<sup>2</sup> Marissa Band, J.D., M.P.A.P.;<sup>3</sup> David P. Donohue, M.D., F.A.C.P.;<sup>4</sup> Robert L. Hayman, Jr., J.D., LL.M.;<sup>5</sup> Shannon Mace, J.D., M.P.H.;<sup>6</sup> Maija Woodruff<sup>7</sup>

- 1. Research Assistant, HELP-MLP; Widener University Delaware Law School
- 2. Research Fellow, Lurie Institute for Disability Policy, Brandeis University
- 3. Managing Attorney, Disabilities Law Program, Community Legal Aid Society, Inc.
- 4. Chief Medical Officer, Progressive Health of Delaware
- 5. Emeritus Professor of Law, Widener University Delaware Law School
- 6. Director of Operations, HELP-MLP
- 7. Research Assistant, HELP-MLP; Franklin & Marshall College

## Introduction

The COVID-19 pandemic brought infections with coronavirus, hospitalizations from the illness, long-term disorders still not fully catalogued or understood, and in many cases—almost 1200 in Delaware—death. And for Delawareans with disabilities, it brought these things in grotesquely disproportionate numbers.

But it brought more, too; more ways to harm our health. The virus, and our necessary responses to it, closed businesses and schools and government offices; disrupted programs and services and routines; stole jobs, savings, and security; left us confused, anxious, and, too often, alone. These things, too, it did with a particular vengeance to disabled people.

What follows is a brief attempt to describe some of the ways the pandemic has challenged us: some of the ways it has visited its harms unequally, the ways in which—beyond COVID—the pandemic has been distinctively harmful to the health of disabled Delawareans. The hard data suggests that Delawareans with disabilities are especially vulnerable to such harms. Qualitative data—including the voices of Delawareans—suggests they have suffered those harms, are enduring them still, and that the challenges remain ours to meet.

# **Health Care Services**

From the outset, the pandemic caused substantial disruptions of support services for people with disabilities, as resources were diverted, programs suspended, and care providers were excluded from contact or themselves became ill. Substantially similar issues were reported for educational services. Combined with the economic impacts of the pandemic, the result for many Americans with disabilities has been increased need, new barriers, and greater isolation.

The health consequences of these changes can be substantial, and quite directly so when it is health care services that are disrupted. The evidence to date is largely self-reported, through interviews and surveys: it consistently shows that the COVID-19 pandemic has substantially exacerbated existing health inequities, as well as created new ones. In a survey of roughly 2500 adults with disabilities by the American Association on Health & Disability, for example, nearly one-fourth of the respondents (23%) reported that they had lost critical care services as a result of the pandemic, while over half (56%) reported a disruption of regular health care services.<sup>1</sup>

Wendy Strauss is the Executive Director of the Governor's Advisory Council for Exceptional Citizens (GACEC), the review board for policies, procedures and practices related to the delivery of services for all residents with exceptionalities or disabilities in Delaware, and the advisory panel for agencies providing educational services through the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA).

For those with a disability, it's been really difficult to access any kind of health care. I know for myself, telemedicine can be problematic; for individuals with disabilities, it has to be heart-wrenching and difficult.

And for individuals with disabilities that live in the community, home health care has been especially difficult. There's already a shortage of nurses and direct support personnel, and with the pandemic has come a greater shortage. So sometimes families might go for days without having a nurse coming in to do the home health care that they need. And the lack of nursing in home health care has really hit those individuals and their families hard.

Keep in mind that nurses that do home health care, they haven't gotten a pay raise in quite a few years, and now they're working harder, and working in really hard conditions, too. And then you have individuals getting sick with COVID, whether it's in the family or whether it's the nurse direct service providers themselves that are getting sick.

What can we do? I think it's really important that we make sure that our society, our community, our doctors and healthcare providers, and our legislators, do what is appropriate to ensure that our families get the services that they need. We also need to ensure that our children get the services that they need. That means, for a start, that nurses are paid adequately, so we have enough of them to go into the homes, to provide the care that's needed, to keep our constituents safe, and in their community, versus being in institutions.

It's a matter of respect for the people that need care. And we have a very bad habit sometimes of being disrespectful, of treating people as though they are "less than," especially people with disabilities.

#### **Access to Care**

Home care, in private homes and group homes, has been substantially disrupted, as the already short supply of nurses and direct support personnel was diverted to emergency care, or was prevented from providing in-home assistance by social distancing mandates, the lack of personal protective equipment, or by infection. In a survey of 556 Developmental Disabilities (DD) nurses early in the pandemic, the top expressed concern was obtaining an adequate supply of personal protective equipment (PPE) and sanitizers. It is not an abstract concern: in Delaware, among the direct support personnel providing services to Delawareans with IDD in group homes, 350 have tested positive throughout the pandemic (as of January 31) and at least five have died. "The pandemic," the national survey concluded, "has left DD nurses feeling stressed, fearful, depressed, and burned out, and simultaneously wishing they could do more to help."<sup>2</sup>

Care outside the home has been problematic for a variety of reasons. Evidence suggests that roughly 70 percent of people with disabilities limit their regular travel because of their disabilities; 15 percent of the people with travel-limiting disabilities—a total of 3.6 million Americans—do not leave their homes at all.<sup>3</sup> And travel takes longer for people with disabilities, even after controlling for transportation mode.<sup>4</sup>

All of which has been made worse by the pandemic, when safe transportation—from public or private services, or from friends or relatives—may be harder to come by. Some Delawareans with disabilities avoid travel due to increased anxiety brought on by the pandemic; others avoid leaving home because their disabilities make them more vulnerable to severe COVID outcomes. Those Delawareans with disabilities who do not self-manage their transportation rely on caseworkers, peer specialists, and others to give them rides to medical and other healthcare appointments, as well as to help with logistics to make those appointments. If those supports and services are not available and accessible, then people with disabilities—who otherwise use health care more often than people without disabilities—simply miss out on the care they need. And because people with disabilities are more likely to be out of the labor force, or if they were employed, to have lost their job during the pandemic, paying for the transportation is often not an option.

Telemedicine, meanwhile, presents its own challenges, as it requires broadband access, technological skills, and accessible platforms—platforms, for example, that interface properly with video relay service or ASL interpreters. And something else can be lost in the transition from inperson care. "In some ways," notes Cory Nourie, Director of Community Services for the Delaware Division of Developmental Disabilities Services (DDDS), "telemedicine has helped because people can access care." At the same time, she notes that it's also difficult for people with IDD to maybe understand and utilize telemedicine the way somebody who doesn't have IDD uses it. For some individuals who are part of our system, they have a rapport with their provider, and the provider knows the secret way to convince the person to open their mouth, to let them look inside: they remember "when I tickle your neck, you're going to open up and show me your tongue." And through telemedicine, you can't establish or maintain that rapport; it just doesn't work the same way through a screen.

## **Access to Support Persons**

At the outset of the pandemic, Delawareans with disabilities who were hospitalized were often denied access to caregiver support persons. As a result, people with significant disabilities who needed a support person—who required support from a family member, personal care assistant, or trained disability service provider in order to communicate with their care team or make healthcare decisions—were effectively denied access to services.

In May, however, Division of Public Health Director, Dr. Karyl Rattay issued a new guidance on hospital visitation policies. That guidance, amended in September, noted that "hospitals are permitted to restrict visitors during a pandemic or infectious disease outbreak," but declared that, for patients with intellectual or developmental disabilities, or cognitive impairments, the Division of Public Health "does not consider support persons to be Visitors." Advocates praised the decision, noting that the new visitation policies were crucial to ensuring that Delawareans with disabilities have equal access to medical care, and are consistent with the mandates of federal anti-discrimination law.

DOI: 10.32481/djph.2021.03.005

### Wealth determinants of health

# **Poverty correlates**

Poverty is significantly correlated with disability in Delaware: in 2018, the poverty rate of working-age people without disabilities in Delaware was 9.7 percent; the poverty rate of working-age people with disabilities in Delaware was nearly triple that, at 28.6 percent. And wealth and poverty impact health in many ways.

COVID comorbidities, for example, are significantly correlated with poverty. Nationally, socio-economic status is strongly associated both with chronic kidney disease and with end stage renal disease progression<sup>5</sup>; with risk of diabetes<sup>6</sup>; with an increased risk of hypertension<sup>7</sup>; and with COPD.<sup>8</sup> The Behavioral Risk Factor Surveillance System (BRFSS) confirms these trends for Delaware: each morbidity is much more prevalent among low-income Delawareans. Meanwhile, general health and immunity boosters—nutrition, rest, and exercise—are unequally distributed based on wealth: according to the 2018 American Community Survey (ACS), just 5.4% of households with an income-to-poverty ratio of 1.85 or greater are food insecure, but for households with a ratio under that, the percentage soars to 29.1%. And, according to the BRFSS, low-income Delawareans are less likely to get adequate sleep and exercise.

Unsurprisingly, poverty compounds the disadvantages experienced by people with disabilities during the pandemic. Participants in a web-based survey of 5,378 people living with Parkinson disease reported that during the pandemic they had experienced "disruptions in health care, social engagement and exercise, as well as a worsening of motor and non-motor symptoms." And the impacts were worse for respondents with lower household incomes: they were less likely to attend telemedicine appointments, had greater difficulties obtaining medications and were less likely to find alternative means of exercise than participants with a higher household income.<sup>9</sup>

#### Job loss

People with disabilities have long been excluded from the workforce. In 2018, the labor force participation rate for working-age people without disabilities in Delaware was 80.0 percent; the rate for working-age people with disabilities in DE was 37.7 percent. And that was before the pandemic.

Nationally, the labor force participation rate for working-age people without disabilities decreased from 77.4 percent in January 2020 to 75.5 percent in January 2021; for working-age people without disabilities, the labor force participation rate also decreased, and by roughly the same proportion, but from 33.6 percent in January 2020 to 32.8 percent in January 2021. Meanwhile, for those in the labor force, according to the Current Population Survey, from February 2020 to September 2020, the total number of employed persons with a disability declined by approximately 670,000–from 5.92 million in February to 5.29 million in September, a 10.6 percent decline in employment. And in addition to the job losses occasioned by business closures, caregivers of people with disabilities have lost employment because they cannot secure enough nursing coverage for a dependent family member with disability, to allow the caregiver to work outside the home.

#### **Homelessness**

Homelessness is a massive problem anytime, but it is of special concern in a pandemic: homelessness leaves people very vulnerable to infection, and makes it very difficult to contain the spread. Indeed, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has issued a "declaration

determining that the evictions of tenants could be detrimental to public health control measures to slow the spread" of the virus. 13

And homelessness is a distinctive problem both of, and for, people with disabilities. It is, first of all, especially difficult for people with disabilities to manage their disabilities when experiencing homelessness. Consider the challenges in testing and responding to fluctuating glucose levels, and hygienically utilizing injectable insulin, for a homeless individual with diabetes. Or imagine trying to follow a prescribed medication regimen when the medication requires refrigeration. And consider the challenges for homeless people with mental illnesses: estimates are that least 25 percent of homeless people are seriously mentally ill, and that 45 percent have some mental illness, <sup>14</sup> and there is an unhealthy synergy between mental illness and homelessness, as homelessness may contribute to psychiatric vulnerability. <sup>15</sup>

The risk of homelessness is also greater for people with disabilities. Even before the pandemic, there was not enough supportive housing for people with disabilities: there are waiting lists for many different types of subsidized housing, as well as housing designed to support people with disabilities, like neighborhood and group homes. And without subsidies, people with disabilities—who are disproportionately poor, who are disproportionately excluded from work, and who may have special housing needs—are especially vulnerable in the housing marketplace. The pandemic has only heightened their economic vulnerability. While the eviction moratorium provides temporary security, rents still accrue, and when the moratorium is lifted, a crisis awaits.

# Disruption, Isolation, and Stress

In addition to the direct impact the SARS-CoV-2 infection has on health, the COVID-19 pandemic and subsequent policy responses have resulted in unprecedented disruptions to daily life activities, access to health care and supportive services, and social connection. The nearly inevitable result is increased stress among people with disabilities.<sup>16,17</sup>

American respondents to the COVID-19 Disability Rights Monitor reported loss of access to personal assistance, assistive technologies, rehabilitation services, therapies and development interventions, and more. <sup>18</sup> That, alas, is consistent with the Delaware experience. Delawareans with disabilities have lost access to a wide range of programs and services, either because they have become remote, or because they have closed altogether. These include recreational and group programs, a major social outlet for many participants, as well as day programs designed to develop independent living or vocational skills. In all cases, the loss of the programs means that the relevant skills—cognitive, communication, social—will not be enhanced, but may in fact be diminished. And at least as worrisome, the loss of the programs means a disruption of routine, a severing of connections, and, perhaps, a lost sense of progress, of independence, and of belonging.

Maria Olivere is the mother of a twelve-year old student in the Brandywine School District. Her daughter, Francesca, AKA Franki, who has Down syndrome, was learning on-line in the spring and during Extended School Year in the summer, and is now back in the classroom part-time in a hybrid format (see Figure 1). Before the pandemic, Ms. Olivere notes, Franki was making real progress with her social skills.

Franki had to learn social skills. We worked very hard on it. She was learning to take turns. She was learning to be a friend. She was learning to say hi. With the pandemic, all of that went away. Now we are back to, maybe not square one, but close.



And it's not just school that is affected. She loves to go shopping. I don't know why, because I hate shopping. She keeps asking me, she signs, to go shopping and I'm like, "we can't go shopping." So it's been a year since she's been really anywhere, in a group of people to talk to, and that's just going to further inhibit her. So the socialization that we worked so hard for, just kind of goes away.

We've fought so hard for inclusion and acceptance in our communities. And now we are once again forced to segregate our children. And I realize we all are, not just the special needs community, but it impacts our children differently and they really don't understand. They think they are being punished, that they did something wrong.

It truly takes a village, and somehow the village is working in a lot of ways: I don't know how it's working, but it is working. The new normal is different than our old normal, so it's not getting back on track. We can't think of it that way. It's figuring out the new track. It's figuring out the new path, figuring out how we're going to navigate all of this going forward.

And we need to keep this in mind: there are different levels and there are different abilities for all of us. To compare kids, even within the special needs community, does no good to anybody. So I don't compare her to her peers in our community, or to other kids at school. Because she is Franki. She is her own little person and she's doing things her own little way. And comparing only keeps you from appreciating the little things that do come along that can bring so much joy, that you may miss otherwise. Because after all, comparison is the thief of joy.

The same, of course, may be happening in the schools. In a survey of more than 1,000 parents of Delaware school children, 61% of parents of students with disabilities reported that changes to their

routine were "very disruptive" to their children, 50% higher than the figure for parents of students without disabilities. <sup>19</sup> Remote learning presents the same technological challenges as telemedicine, compounded by the need to maintain a connection–internet and interpersonal–with a child, and for hours at a time. And some learning may nearly impossible: it may be hard, after, to secure all the benefits of inclusion, while isolated at home.

The cumulative emotional impact of service disruptions—disruptions of health care services, social services, educational services—is undoubtedly substantial, both for the people with disabilities who participate in them, and the families who have come to rely on them. At the very least, the disruptions have contributed to the already overwhelming stress caused by the pandemic.

The detrimental effects of acute and chronic stress have been extensively documented in existing research. Exposure to a variety of different types of trauma and social stressors over time has been shown to activate a complex stress response system that can result in structural and functional changes and impairments across numerous body systems and the exacerbation of existing vulnerabilities. Impacts of chronic stress can include impaired or disrupted brain function (e.g., memory, cognition, learning, and mental illness), 22,23 immune response, 24,25 cardiovascular functioning, and gastrointestinal functioning, among others. Furthermore, the harmful consequences of chronic stress and trauma can be intergenerational, resulting in poor birth outcomes and increased risk of mental and physical health conditions across the lifespan. 31–33

During the COVID-19 pandemic, a wide-range of interrelated social and structural stressors, also commonly identified as harmful health determinants, have been experienced by people with disabilities and people with chronic disease. Using transportation during the pandemic as only one example, the myriad factors leading to increased stress become clear: a qualitative study in the San Francisco Bay Area revealed that people with disabilities had so many transportation concerns, they often simply abandoned the effort, resulting in less health care, and also greater social exclusion.<sup>34</sup>

Meanwhile, a separate study found that people who perceive themselves to be highly vulnerable to COVID-19–a group that is not limited to, but almost certainly includes, people with disabilities–reported more COVID-19 worries, higher social isolation, and higher traumatic stress than people who perceived themselves less vulnerable to COVID-19.<sup>35</sup>

While the true impacts of the increased stressors experienced by people with disabilities and chronic illness during the pandemic are yet to be known, an early example of one alarming consequence that may be related to increased stress and social isolation is the increase in overdose death rates in Delaware and nationwide.<sup>36</sup> In June 2020 compared to June 2019, there was a nearly 20 percent increase in overdose death in Delaware.<sup>37</sup>

### DDDS's Cory Nourie offers this:

We have no idea the long-term consequences of isolation, of loneliness, of depression, of lack of connectedness to other people. I think there's going to be long-term consequences that we haven't even thought about yet, from how this all plays out when it's eventually over—both for the general population at large, but also specifically for DDDS service recipients. It's just really hard for people who oftentimes have a harder time understanding information as it's presented to them, to now go back into a place where they haven't gone to their job or seeing their friends for 10 months.

Emmanuel Jenkins is a member of the State Council for Persons with Disabilities, and of the Employment First Oversight Commission, was

a Community Resource Officer for the Delaware Developmental Disabilities Council, and is the Founder and CEO of We Stand 4 Something, a non-profit organization that helps individuals with disabilities accomplish their goals. Like many Delawareans, with and without disabilities, Mr. Jenkins has been affected by COVID-19 in more ways than one.

Whether you use a wheelchair or not, or have any form of disability, you have to learn how to adapt, because this world is not set up for people like us. People with disabilities have always known how to adapt. We just needed the rest of the world to catch up with us. It's the same with the isolation. People with disabilities have always dealt with social isolation. And now, for the first time in my 37 years of living, the world is getting a glimpse of what I feel.

So things are harder now. For example, for people with disabilities, community-based services have always been at a disadvantage, because there is a lack of resources. We could add resources, if personal care attendants got paid more than \$10.75 an hour. People say, "well, that's the job they chose." You know why they might've chose that job? Because they have a heart, they have a mind, they have a need, and they have a desire to serve people.

And when we talk about community-based services, there are great things. You become part of the community, you're not only affecting your life, you're affecting people's lives that you come around, you're connecting them. That's what community based is all about: building relationships, connecting with people, being involved. And as long as we don't have the resources, that is always going to be a struggle.

And it's hard without supports. As a parent with a disability during the pandemic, it's like a magic show and I am the juggler. There are so many new roles now. You have to be the guidance counselor; you have to be the principal; you have to be the cleaner; you have to be the psychologist; you have to be there at the table. So now you have to juggle all of these things. And my son has probably been getting away with murder, because he knows I'm working, and I cannot go running into his room every couple of minutes, because he's just going to hear my chair coming down the hall.

Overall, I think, the pandemic has shown people they need to take a moment, stop, and breathe. Because the ability to be free can be gone at any moment. And this pandemic, you know, unfortunately there's not a vaccine for the side effects.

#### Conclusion

It seems that some of the lessons to be learned from the pandemic, are lessons that many Delawareans with disabilities learned long ago. That inclusion is better than exclusion, because isolation is hard. That we need one another, to lift us up sometimes, to move us forward sometimes, and at all times, to respect us. That we are at the mercy of one another, and we can hurt—and be

hurt—not only by malicious action, but by stubborn indifference and neglect. That we can make our world adapt when we are moved to, but we have to know, and we have to care. That our civil rights require protection, as Harry Truman once said, not only from the government, but by the government, because "equal protection" is an affirmative duty. That the things we take for granted—the people, the places, our abilities, our every breath—are in fact precious and fragile, and can be stolen in an instant.

There are other lessons, we are sure, and we can't be certain of any of these. But we hope we are learning, and we are grateful to all the people—with and without disabilities—who have tried to teach us, throughout the pandemic, through their compassion and devotion.

"Nonetheless," Albert Camus wrote, about another plague, the tale we tell "could not be one of a final victory. It could be only the record of what had had to be done, and what assuredly would have to be done again in the never ending fight against terror and its relentless onslaughts, despite their personal afflictions, by all who, while unable to be saints but refusing to bow down to pestilences, strive their utmost to be healers."

# References

- 1. Drum, C., Oberg, A., Cooper, K., & Carlin, R. (2020). COVID-19 & adults with disabilities: health and health care access online survey summary report. *American Association on Health & Disability*. Retrieved from: https://aahd.us/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/COVID-19 DCRM Comparative Analysis Version 9 508.pdf
- 2. Desroches, M. L., Ailey, S., Fisher, K., & Stych, J. (2021, January). Impact of COVID-19: Nursing challenges to meeting the care needs of people with developmental disabilities. *Disability and Health Journal*, *14*(1), 101015. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2020.101015">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2020.101015</a>
- 3. U.S. Department of Transportation Statistics. (2018). Travel patterns of American adults with disabilities. Retrieved from: https://www.bts.gov/topics/passenger-travel/travel-patterns-american-adults-disabilities
- 4. Chen, K. L., Brozen, M., Rollman, J. E., Ward, T., Norris, K., Gregory, K. D., & Zimmerman, F. J. (2020). Transportation access to health care during the COVID-19 pandemic: Trends and implications for significant patient populations and health care needs. UCLA: Institute of Transportation Studies. Retrieved from: https://escholarship.org/uc/item/22b3b1rc
- 5. Nicholas, S. B., Kalantar-Zadeh, K., & Norris, K. C. (2015, January). Socioeconomic disparities in chronic kidney disease. *Advances in Chronic Kidney Disease*, 22(1), 6–15. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1053/j.ackd.2014.07.002">PubMed https://doi.org/10.1053/j.ackd.2014.07.002</a>
- 6. Robbins, J. M., Vaccarino, V., Zhang, H., & Kasl, S. V. (2005, June). Socioeconomic status and diagnosed diabetes incidence. *Diabetes Research and Clinical Practice*, 68(3), 230–236. PubMed <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2004.09.007">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.diabres.2004.09.007</a>
- 7. Cuevas, A. G., Williams, D. R., & Albert, M. A. (2017, May). Psychosocial factors and hypertension: A review of the literature. *Cardiology Clinics*, *35*(2), 223–230. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ccl.2016.12.004
- 8. Gershon, A. S., Dolmage, T. E., Stephenson, A., & Jackson, B. (2012, June). Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease and socioeconomic status: A systematic review. *COPD*, 9(3), 216–226. PubMed https://doi.org/10.3109/15412555.2011.648030

- 9. Brown, E. G., Chahine, L. M., Goldman, S. M., Korell, M., Mann, E., Kinel, D. R., . . . Tanner, C. M. (2020). The effect of the COVID-19 pandemic on people with Parkinson's disease. *Journal of Parkinson's Disease*, 10(4), 1365–1377. PubMed https://doi.org/10.3233/JPD-202249
- 10. Cornell University. (2018). Disability status report Delaware. Retrieved from: http://www.disabilitystatistics.org/StatusReports/2018-PDF/2018-StatusReport\_DE.pdf
- 11. Filanoski, K. (2021). nTIDE January 2021 jobs report: Recovery stalls for people with disabilities, National Trends in Disability Employment (nTIDE). Kessler Foundation and the University of New Hampshire. Retrieved from: https://researchondisability.org/epm-rrtc/epm-news/2021/02/05/ntide-january-2021
- 12. Employment for Persons with a Disability (2020). Analysis of trends during the COVID-19 pandemic office of disability employment policy. Retrieved from: https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/OASP/evaluation/pdf/ODEP\_Employment-for-PWD-AnalysisofTrendsDuringCOVID\_Feb-Sept.pdf
- 13. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2020). Temporary halt in residential evictions to prevent the further spread of COVID-19: a notice by the Centers for Disease Control and prevention, 85 FR 55292. Retrieved from: https://www.cdc.gov/coronavirus/2019-ncov/covid-eviction-declaration.html
- 14. U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development. (2015). Annual homelessness assessment report: part 1: point-in-time estimates of homelessness in the U.S. Retrieved from: https://www.hudexchange.info/resources/documents/2015-AHAR-Part-1.pdf
- 15. Castellow, J., Kloos, B., & Townley, G. (2015, August). Previous homelessness as a risk factor for recovery from serious mental illness. *Community Mental Health Journal*, *51*(6), 674–684. PubMed <a href="https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-014-9805-9">https://doi.org/10.1007/s10597-014-9805-9</a>
- 16. Lebrasseur, A., Fortin-Bédard, N., Lettre, J., Bussières, E. L., Best, K., Boucher, N., . . . Routhier, F. (2021, January). Impact of COVID-19 on people with physical disabilities: A rapid review. *Disability and Health Journal*, *14*(1), 101014. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dhjo.2020.101014
- 17. Douglas, M., Katikireddi, S. V., Taulbut, M., McKee, M., & McCartney, G. (2020, April 27). Mitigating the wider health effects of covid-19 pandemic response. *BMJ (Clinical Research Ed.)*, 369, m1557. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.m1557
- 18. Disability Rights Monitor. (2020). COVID-19 Disability Rights Monitor Report. Retrieved from: https://covid-drm.org/en/statements/covid-19-disability-rights-monitor-report-highlights-catastrophic-global-failure-to-protect-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities
- 19. Amis, M. (2020). Delaware parents on COVID-19: Remote learning has been stressful and worries about return to classrooms. *Rodel*. Retrieved from: https://rodelde.org/delaware-parents-on-covid-19-remote-learning-has-been-stressful-and-worries-about-return-to-classrooms/
- 20. McEwen, B. S., & Gianaros, P. J. (2010, February). Central role of the brain in stress and adaptation: Links to socioeconomic status, health, and disease. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 1186, 190–222. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> <a href="https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2009.05331.x</a>

- 21. Meier, H. C. S., Hussein, M., Needham, B., Barber, S., Lin, J., Seeman, T., & Diez Roux, A. (2019, September). Cellular response to chronic psychosocial stress: Ten-year longitudinal changes in telomere length in the Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, 107, 70–81. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2019.04.018">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psyneuen.2019.04.018</a>
- 22. Lupien, S. J., McEwen, B. S., Gunnar, M. R., & Heim, C. (2009, June). Effects of stress throughout the lifespan on the brain, behaviour and cognition. *Nature Reviews. Neuroscience*, 10(6), 434–445. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1038/nrn2639
- 23. Marin, M. F., Lord, C., Andrews, J., Juster, R. P., Sindi, S., Arsenault-Lapierre, G., . . . Lupien, S. J. (2011, November). Chronic stress, cognitive functioning and mental health. *Neurobiology of Learning and Memory*, 96(4), 583–595. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nlm.2011.02.016
- 24. Kemeny, M. E., & Schedlowski, M. (2007, November). Understanding the interaction between psychosocial stress and immune-related diseases: A stepwise progression. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 21(8), 1009–1018. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2007.07.010
- 25. Powell, N. D., Tarr, A. J., & Sheridan, J. F. (2013, March). Psychosocial stress and inflammation in cancer. *Brain, Behavior, and Immunity*, 30(Suppl), S41–S47. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2012.06.015">PubMed https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bbi.2012.06.015</a>
- 26. Rozanski, A., Blumenthal, J. A., & Kaplan, J. (1999, April 27). Impact of psychological factors on the pathogenesis of cardiovascular disease and implications for therapy. *Circulation*, 99(16), 2192–2217. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1161/01.CIR.99.16.2192
- 27. Kario, K., McEwen, B. S., & Pickering, T. G. (2003, May). Disasters and the heart: A review of the effects of earthquake-induced stress on cardiovascular disease. *Hypertens Res*, 26(5), 355–367. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1291/hypres.26.355
- 28. Mönnikes, H., Tebbe, J. J., Hildebrandt, M., Arck, P., Osmanoglou, E., Rose, M., . . . Heymann-Mönnikes, I. (2001). Role of stress in functional gastrointestinal disorders. Evidence for stress-induced alterations in gastrointestinal motility and sensitivity. *Digestive Diseases (Basel, Switzerland)*, 19(3), 201–211. PubMed https://doi.org/10.1159/000050681
- 29. Konturek, P. C., Brzozowski, T., & Konturek, S. J. (2011, December). Stress and the gut: Pathophysiology, clinical consequences, diagnostic approach and treatment options. *J Physiol Pharmacol*, 62(6), 591–599. PubMed
- 30. Yaribeygi, H., Panahi, Y., Sahraei, H., Johnston, T. P., & Sahebkar, A. (2017, July 21). The impact of stress on body function: A review. *EXCLI Journal*, 16, 1057–1072. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a>
- 31. Su, Q., Zhang, H., Zhang, Y., Zhang, H., Ding, D., Zeng, J., . . . Li, H. (2015, December). Maternal stress in gestation: Birth outcomes and stress-related hormone response of the neonates. *Pediatrics and Neonatology*, 56(6), 376–381. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedneo.2015.02.002">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pedneo.2015.02.002</a>
- 32. Bowers, M. E., & Yehuda, R. (2016, January). Intergenerational transmission of stress in humans. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *41*(1), 232–244. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> <a href="https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2015.247</a>
- 33. Walters, K. L., Mohammed, S. A., Evans-Campbell, T., Beltrán, R. E., Chae, D. H., & Duran, B. (2011, April). Bodies don't just tell stories, they tell histories: Embodiment of historical trauma among American Indians and Alaska Natives. *Du Bois Rev*, 8(1), 179–189. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> <a href="https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742058X1100018X">https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742058X1100018X</a>

DOI: 10.32481/djph.2021.03.005

- 34. Cochran, A. L. (2020). Impacts of COVID-19 on access to transportation for people with disabilities. *Transportation Research Interdisciplinary Perspectives*, *8*, 100263.
- 35. Boyraz, G., Legros, D. N., & Tigershtrom, A. (2020, December). COVID-19 and traumatic stress: The role of perceived vulnerability, COVID-19-related worries, and social isolation. *Journal of Anxiety Disorders*, 76, 102307. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2020.102307">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.janxdis.2020.102307</a>
- 36. Taylor, S., Paluszek, M. M., Rachor, G. S., McKay, D., & Asmundson, G. J. G. (2021, March). Substance use and abuse, COVID-19-related distress, and disregard for social distancing: A network analysis. *Addictive Behaviors*, 114, 106754. <a href="PubMed">PubMed</a> https://doi.org/10.1016/j.addbeh.2020.106754
- 37. Ahmad, F. B., Rossen, L. M., & Sutton, P. (2021). Provisional drug overdose death counts. National Center for Health Statistics. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nvss/vsrr/drugoverdose-data.htm

Copyright (c) 2021 Delaware Academy of Medicine / Delaware Public Health Association.

This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution Non-Commercial License (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc-nd/4.0/) which permits unrestricted non-commercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.